DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Monday, April 9, 2007

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Monday, April 9, 2007.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:17 p.m. and there was a quorum present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Donnelly, Goodwin, Gorski, Huizenga

Commissioners Absent:  Gillett, LaMantia, Meagher.

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; Michael Masciola, Director of Business Development and Marketing; Randy Fank, Director of the Flight Center; John Schlaman, General Manager, Prairie Landing Golf Club; Jack Tenison, Executive Director, DuPage National Technology Park; Dan Barna, Manager of Administration; Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Dan Pape, CMT; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint.
Members of the Press:  None

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the March 6, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting, there were none. Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the March 6, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (5-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked if there were additions or corrections to the minutes of the March 27, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Davis made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the March 27, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Donnelly seconded this motion. By roll call vote (5-0) the motion was passed unanimously. 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the March 27, 2007 Golf Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Donnelly made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the March 27, 2007 Golf Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  By roll call vote (5-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird provided an update on the status of the FAA reauthorization process and the ongoing debate regarding the possible shift in funding from a fuel tax to user fees and also discussed the increased pressure at the Congressional level to impose additional security constraints for General Aviation Airports.  He continued that DuPage Airport has already imposed some of these security upgrades and will continue to move forward with this process.  Chairman Goodwin requested that this topic be further discussed at the next meeting with staff reviewing the present security upgrades being undertaken and the need for additional security enhancements. Chairman Goodwin also recommended a possible press announcement regarding the security enhancements being undertaken for the Airport.

Randy Fank, Director for the Flight Center, advised that fuel sales for March 2007 are at 298,000 gallons as compared to March 2006 at 294,000 gallons of fuel sold.  

Mike Masciola, Director of Business Development and Marketing, highlighted the following activities: Three prospects visited the Airport this month, two are major maintenance operators in the country and one is interested in site development; April 27, the Airport Authority will host the CABAA Luncheon/Meeting; May and June the Airport will host Airport Tours/Golf Outings for potential customers;   DuPage Airport is included in a larger story featured in the April issue of Commercial and Business Aviation News magazine, a widely distributed publication within the Aviation community. 

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, reviewed the two items presented on the agenda:  Argonne Office Lease Agreement and  an Option-to-Lease the hangar site located on the South West side of the Airport.  He added that there are commitments from Sears to exercise options for extending their lease for an additional five years and final stages of negotiations with TRECC are continuing for exercising a one-year option for their lease agreement.  

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, updated the Board on the issues discussed at the Golf Committee Meeting:  the Financial review for the February and March; Capital projects; rates and promotions; and upcoming events.

REVIEW OF FEBRUARY 2007 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked that Lisa Maedgen review the Financial Statements and she reported the following:  

Operating Revenues for Airport Operations have decreased slightly by $8,300; Flight Center Fuel Operations Operating revenues have decreased $137,000; and Prairie Landing Operating Revenues have decreased $1,000.  Overall Operating Revenues have decreased $146,600 from 2006. Operating Expenses for Airport Operations have decreased $26,000; Fuel Operating Expenses decreased $136,500 and Prairie Landing Operating Expenses increased $29,000 from 2006; Overall Operating Expenses for the three Divisions decreased $133,800 over 2006.

Overall Net-Operating Income has decreased $12,700 or 2.5% from 2006; Non-Operating Revenues overall are down $17,000; Non-Operating Disbursements overall have decreased $350,000 from 2006; Capital Development Program has decreased overall $561,700 from 2006. The final Bond Fund payment was made February 1st; the GPS Units have been paid in full as well as the golf carts and the Airport is debt free.   Cash Balance is $6,891,000.

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee:
The Internal Policy and Compliance Committee has not met since the March Board Meeting.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:  

Commissioner Huizenga advised the Finance Committee met on March 27 and  two Resolutions were being recommended by the Committee for Board Approval. 

Golf Committee:  

Commissioner Donnelly referred to Mr. Schlaman’s report on the issues covered at the Golf Committee Meeting held on April 5.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski reported that the committee met on April 5, 2007, with all committee members present.  He pointed out that five agenda items were discussed at the Committee meeting and are being recommended favorably for Board approval.  Commissioner Gorski also reported that staff provided the update on airport planning efforts dealing with the progress of securing approval for the proposed widening and strengthening of the primary runway.  He asked Jack Tenison to report on the status of activities at the Technology Park.  Mr. Tenison advised that there had been no further activity regarding CenterPoint's development of the “Smart Building”; a meeting is scheduled for April 10 to review developable land configurations at the Tech Park; and that the development plan submittal for “Project X” has been withdrawn at this time.  Mr. Tenison also reviewed the construction activities taking place at the Tech Park at this time;  widening the Entrance at Route 38 side, landscaping; Communications building still in negotiation with CenterPoint on the lease terms.

OLD BUSINESS
None

NEW BUSINESS
Proposed Resolution 2007-1282; Authorizing the Execution of an Office Lease Agreement with Argonne National Laboratories.    

Executive Director Bird ask Mark Doles to review the lease agreement with Argonne National Laboratories and Mr. Doles discussed the process for developing this lease agreement and reviewed the business terms.    He advised that staff and the Capital Development Committee recommends Board approval of this Lease Agreement. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1282; Authorizing the Execution of an Office Lease Agreement with Argonne National Laboratories.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (5-0). 

Proposed Resolution 2007-1283; Disposition of Surplus Personal Property.

Executive Director asked Dan Barna to review this Resolution and Mr. Barna advised this to be a routine request to dispose of surplus property, equipment and vehicles that are no longer useful to the Airport.  He also related the success with selling these items using eBay. Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval of this Resolution.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1283; Disposition of Surplus Personal Property. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed by unanimously by roll call vote ( 5-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1284; Award of Bid for the Procurement of One (1) 4 X 4, 1500-Gallon Aircraft Rescue and Fire Fighting Vehicle to Rosenbauer General Safety Equipment.

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to review this Resolution.  Mr. Barna discussed the Airport’s need for this Aircraft Rescue and Fire Fighting Vehicle, the process whereby the bid specs were development for purchasing the vehicle and the determination that Rosenbauer General Safety Equipment was the low, responsive and responsible bidder.  He also added that a legal review was conducted to assure this award was consistent with DAA procurement policies. The cost of this vehicle is $590,554; $259,000 less than the amount budgeted for this purchase.  The Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee and Staff recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1284; Award of Bid for the Procurement of One (1) 4X4, 1500-Gallon Aircraft Rescue and Fire Fighting Vehicle.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (5-0).
Proposed Resolution 2007-1285; Award of Bid to Bob Ridings Inc. for the Procurement of One (1) 4 X 4 Pickup Truck.

Mr. Barna stated that Bob Ridings Inc. was the low and responsive bidder for the purchase of this pickup truck and also advised that the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval as well as staff. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1285; Award of Bid to Bob Ridings Inc. for the Procurement of one (1) 4 X 4 Pickup truck.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (5-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1286; Award of Bid to Payline West Inc. for the Procurement of One (1) Four Wheel Drive Tractor with Flail Mowing System.

Mr. Barna advised that the low and responsive bidder for this tractor with flail mowing system was Payline West Inc. at the cost of $70,640; $14,360 less that the amount budgeted for this purchase.  He added that the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee and staff recommends Board approval of this proposed Resolution.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1286; Award of Bid to Payline West Inc. for the Procurement of one (1) Four Wheel Drive Tractor with Flail Mowing System.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (5-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1288; Authorization to Executive Director Concerning Payments for Infrastructure Improvements.

Attorney Phil Luetkehans explained that, in a Resolution passed by the Board in 2006, the Airport Authority approved payment for certain infrastructure contracts entered into by the Technology Park Board.  He continued that during the past several months, these types of contract payments have not been submitted for DAA Board approval and that this Resolution would authorize Executive Director Bird to approve payment of these expenditures without returning to the DAA Board each time for approval.   He added that the DNTP Board would continue to approve these contracts prior to Executive Director Bird and payment would also be contingent upon the availability of funds from CenterPoint Properties Trust.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1288;Authorization to Executive Director Concerning Payments for Infrastructure Improvements.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (5-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1291; Authorizing Consent to Assignment of Ground Lease Concerning Certain Property Leased to CenterPoint Realty Services Corporation. 

Attorney Luetkehans explained that CenterPoint Realty Services Corporation has requested that the ground lease for the Pella Property be assigned to the parent company, CenterPoint Properties Trust.  He advised that all entities involved are in agreement with this Consent to Assignment and that Board approval is recommended. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1291;Authorizing Consent to Assignment of Ground Lease concerning Certain Property Leased to CenterPoint Realty Services .  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (5-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1293; Authorizing the Execution of a Letter of Intent to Enter Into an Option Agreement for Development of a Hangar Facility.

Executive Director Bird advised that this Option-to-Lease Agreement is for the airfield site located on the South Flight Center Apron and the proposed tenant is KDPA Land LLC.  Discussing occurred regarding the business terms for this Option-to-Lease Agreement.  Executive Director Bird advised that the Capital Development Committee had reviewed this Option-to-Lease Agreement and both the Committee and staff are recommending Board approval of this Resolution.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1293;Authorizing the Execution of a Letter of Intent to Enter Into an Option Agreement for Development of a Hangar Facility. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (5-0).

There was no Executive Session held at this meeting.

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to adjourn the meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 4:57 p.m.




Approved at the May 14, 2007 Board Meeting

Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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